Strathglass Community Council

Minutes of the Meeting held 17th January 2013 at 7pm, Marydale Church Hall

In Attendance

Molly Doyle (Chairman)


James Seatter




Ian Campbell







Robin Sproull



Cllr Helen Carmichael




Nigel Fraser



9 members of the public




Apologies

Apologies were received from Donald Fraser, Edward Redmond, Cllr Drew Hendry, Cllr Margaret Davidson, Heather Redmond, and Lisa Kelly (SSE).

Minutes of Previous Meeting

The minutes of the previous meeting were proposed as being correct by Ian Campbell, and seconded by Robin Sproull.

Matters Arising
The Chair informed the group that the Nurses House had been missed from the maintenance schedule for the previous year, but NHS Scotland would rectify this immediately.  
Nigel Fraser declared an interest in the following item, and took no part in the discussion thereon.
Presentation by Keith Bale of WPD Scotland

Keith Bale is the recently appointed Case Officer for WPD Scotland Ltd who have announced their intention to investigate the possibility of erecting a small windfarm at Guisachan, Tomich.  Mr Bale had previously met with the Tomich Residents Association (TRA), several of whom were in attendance.  Mr Bale made the Community aware that they were currently undertaking a scoping exercise, and it was too early to discuss many of the specific characteristics of any such project, although he did suggest there might be up to 7 wind turbines measuring a height of up to 124m. 

Mr Bale suggested that the timescale of any such application might be along the lines of environmental survey work being undertaken in 2013, anemometer being installed in 2014, and a planning application being lodged in 2015.  The point was raised as to who might own the “Community Turbine” if the application was successful , and Mr Bale suggested there were several options, but it was too early to say, but Mr Bale suggested that any Community owned turbine would be conditional upon the installation of a minimum of 5 turbines.  

 Mr Bale was keen for any and all members of the local community to enter into an informal consultation exercise with WPD Scotland Ltd.  Mr Bale has also made Glen Urquhart Community Council aware of their undertakings. 
Mr Bale suggested that there was a strong possibility for the Community to own a wind turbine in any such development, and welcomed any suggestions or feedback on such a proposal.  WPD’s next step was to hold a pre-scoping meeting with Highland Council Planning Department and he confirmed that this was due to take place imminently.  Mr Bale circulated literature, and contact information, and invited everyone to feel free to make contact with him.  

Members of the TRA asked some site specific questions such as those regarding access arrangements, and made a strong representation that accessing any proposed wind farm development through the conservation village of Tomich was likely to attract strong opposition from the TRA and its members. Mr Bale was asked about the current natural screening of the project through woodland and what would happen if the timber was removed, Mr Bale responded it was too early to say.  A number of concerns were raised about the noise from the development and regarding the distance a development must be from domestic properties.  Mr Bale suggested that the site would appear to conform to all Highland Council Guidance (a threshold of 35 decibels).  Mr Bale suggested that they would be undertaking a noise modelling exercise as part of the survey work.  A number concerns were raised regarding visibility from the principal access routes in the area and Mr Bale suggested that modelling would be done as part of the environmental survey work, but added that initial investigations suggested visibility was below average for a development of this nature.  Mr Bale added that footpaths would form part of a review of access in the area.  
Mr Bale suggested that approximately half of the proposed area fell within the Highland Council Preferred Area of Search as supportive of wind development whilst the remaining half of the site is classified as Amber due to proximity of Tomich.    It was suggested that there was  a lot of development in the area (Corrimony Wind Farm, and Beauly Denny Powerline), and Mr Bale suggested that if they cannot satisfy Highland Council’s Planning Department, they will not get planning permission, but he felt that the development had a reasonable chance of success or they simply would not be there.  

A number of further questions were put to Mr Bale to which he responded it was simply too early to answer.  But that he would keep the community fully informed as to progress.  

Mr Bale finished by saying that this proposal would “go live” on their website the following day.  

Minute amendment as agreed at the SCC meeting of 11th April: “ Some members of the Tomich community expressed their serious concerns about the proposed development with specific reference to the precedent that it could establish, the cumulative impact of having another development in close proximity to the recently constructed Corrimony wind-farm and the adverse visual impact from the glen floor and from tourist frequented roads.”

Soirbheas

Nigel Fraser informed the Community Council that there was only one more of the five turbines to be completed, and that the Board had recently undertaken to recruit a Community Development Officer.

Planning Permission

Robin Sproull informed the Community Council of five separate planning permission or consent issues, and the Community Council resolved not to make any representations to Highland Council.  
Glass Recycling at Struy
Robin Sproull informed the Community Council that the application to have a glass recycling facility at Struy had been unsuccessful as the contractors had found the proposed site to be unsuitable.  
Cannich Community Recreational Space

Ian Campbell informed the Community Council that the final stages of construction work were about to start, he also described the funding arrangements which were being put in place, and that the funding issued by LEADER had to be administered through the Community Council.  In technical terms this involved the Strathglass Community Council essentially owning a £58,000 temporary loan.

The CC resolved to publicly congratulate Sue Mann for all of her hard work and for ensuring local children had been part of the process.  

Cannich Village Hall

It was noted that a site meeting had taken place at the hall earlier that week, and that construction work was going well, and it was thought that the AGM was likely to take place in February/March.
Cannich Recycling Bins

The Community Council were informed that the glass bins were now in place, there had been a problem with a step being too high and fencing being too high, and there was a drainage problem around the step.
Correspondence

A letter had been received from E-on regarding consultation on a proposed wind development to the north of Fort Augustus.  The Community Council resolved not to make any formal representations on the matter as it was felt that this development took place outside of the Strathglass area.  

Correspondence had been received from Highland Council called “A Winter Resilience Plan” which was essentially looking for volunteers to assist Highland Council and their communities in times of inclement weather.  The Chair suggested that if anyone was interested they should make contact with her, and she would compile a list.

Gritting

It was noted that residents of Tomich had twice asked Highland Council for their grit bin to be filled without success.  

The Chair informed the Community Council that she had sought the introduction of a grit bin in her immediate locality but was informed that only one bin per road is allowed.  
A specific request was raised in relation to the Fasnakyle road which is not gritted.  The Community Council were asked to approach Highland Council asking for this to be undertaken, and added to the gritting programme.  The Chair proposed that she would take this on.  

Treasurers Report

Ian Campbell gave a brief summary of the current situation with the bank balance, which is presently distorted due to the holding of funds for other groups.  He suggested that the Community Council currently has a balance of £1,533.  
AOYB

It was noted that the Kerrow Brae wheelie bins which had been overflowing had now been removed.

The Community Council were informed that 2012 had seen the best Christmas Party ever held and they were thanked for their donation.
Road Repairs – A resident at Struy who had allowed Highland Council to use part of their property to enable the turning of the school bus had experienced significant damage from this activity such as in the avoidance of a very large pothole, a wall has begun to collapse.  The Chair suggested that she would make urgent contact with Highland Council to make them aware of this problem.  

Date of Next Meeting - Previously set for Thursday 28th February 2013 (Ian Campbell gave his apologies in advance).

Now set for Thursday 7th March. 

The meeting was adjourned, but Community Councillors were asked to remain to discuss financial arrangements.  
At the Community Council meeting held on 11th April 2013, some residents of Tomich requested an amendment to be added to the item ‘Presentation by Keith Bale of WPD Scotland’ which is included at the end of this minute. A letter received from a resident of Tomich is appended to these minutes as requested at the meeting on 11th April.
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